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AVATAR MEHER BABA'S CIRCLE OF FRIENDS, INC.

MINUTES OF THE DECEMBER 6, 2018 BOARD MEETING
The meeting convened at about 7:01 p.m. at THE CIRCLE CENTER, Myrtle Beach Mall
Attendance: All Board Members Were Present: Dennis Wolterding, Angela Lee Chen, Laura Crabtree, Jeff Stearns, Judy Mangold, Steve Koren, Don McBride, John Leiter, Ben Hay. Guests were, President Emeritus, Jerry Edwards; Al Grasso.  A Quorum of the Board (at least five directors) was declared.
Items Discussed: See Agenda of December 6, 2018 Meeting (Appendix) for general topics discussed and Meeting Framework. MP3 File “181206-2002.mp3” contains the raw recording of this Meeting in its entirety. (Minutes are constructed entirely based on this File as the written notes taken by Secretary Laura Crabtree could not be located.)
MOTIONS PASSED:
Motion by John Leiter to approve the Minutes of the November 1, 2018 Board Meeting; seconded by Laura Crabtree . PASSED UNANIMOUSLY

Motion by Dennis Wolterding that The Board approve in concept the idea of our Secretary's sending out a one-time, broadcast e-mail to the Community using approved language (see Christina's Text in Discussion) that allows the recipient to opt-in to receiving e-mail reminders directly from Christina Riley about The Circle Cinema; seconded by Don McBride. PASSED WITH 7 YEAS AND 2 ABSTENTIONS.
Assignments: 
ANNUAL MEETING ASSIGNMENTS:
a. Board Members finalized the Annual Meeting Agenda with their individual assignments indicated.

b. Board Members will have to update the RoboCall Database in January to conform with the latest Community Directory 

c. .All Board Members will call anyone possibly interested to encourage them to attend the Annual Meeting. 

d. Jerry Edwards will bring an extra, heavy, music stand to serve as a rostrum for notes.

e. Don and Jeff will make sure that we have enough beverages. 

f. Dennis will see to it that the President's Report; Meeting Agenda; 2017 Annual Meeting Minutes; Sufficient Proxy/Ballots are all printed and available; also a container for the Ballots; enough pens; markers and whiteboard; plus a copy of By-Laws; will set up projector;

g. Jeff Stearns will bring the Circle Checkbook and cash to make change. .

h. Laura will have the Member Printout and sign-in sheet.

I. Steve K. will do the photography for the Meeting..

j. Angela Chen will take care of the Raffle in all its aspects.

k. Al Grasso, Dennis and Ben will be principal greeters, but all Board Members will help here.

l.  Laura will call Deborah Ramsey and ask who could use any excess food left over from the Meeting. 

n. Most Board Members will try to be at THE CIRCLE CENTER at 3:00 p.m. the day of the Annual Meeting.

o. The matter generally of securing quorums for the Annual Meeting will be taken up by the Board in January to see if we can make the process go more smoothly.

p. John Leiter will send MBM's Rezoning Application to Horry County to Dennis Wolterding.

q. Dennis Wolterding will confer with Robin Vogel over use of John Leiter's Video Release Form

r. Dennis will confer with Chris over some easy ideas for spicing up the Newsletter..​
Brief Highlights of Other Matters Discussed.

A. After the reciting of Baba's words by Al Grasso (followed by the standard moment of silence) and the reading of the Norms by Steve Koren, the Board accepted the November 1, 2018 Board Minutes (Motion 1). 

B. Dennis then moved the order of the Meeting to discuss the Annual Meeting slated to take place two days later on December 8, 2018. The Board discussed and then finalized the Annual Meeting Agenda, which was to be printed by Dennis and distributed to the Members at the Meeting. (That Agenda is part of the December 8th Annual Meeting Minutes to be presented to the Membership at the 2019 Annual Meeting). Jerry Edwards was informed that he would be honored at the Annual Meeting (Don McBride would do this) so he could prepare any remarks he wished.  John Leiter suggested that if we had an annotated Baba Calendar, that we could read a quote from December 8th to the Members and all agreed it was a splendid idea. An audio recording will be made of the Meeting, with written notes by Judy Mangold. Robin Vogel is expected to videotape it as well. It was mentioned that, on consideration, Raffle Ticket prices were raised by Angela Chen to $2.00 per ticket and six for $10.00. The Board decided to offer Joe DiSabatino an opportunity, during the Announcements part of the Meeting, to plug the Baba Birthday Play. Dennis mentioned that a quorum should not be a problem because we have garnered so many proxy/ballots already. So far, only 29 people are pre-registered (and some Board Members are not) so Dennis speculated we will have a smaller meeting. He will still be ordering for 60 from Marsala of Myrtle Beach just in case we get “walk-ins”, which usually happens. It was mentioned by some Board Members that they did not get the RoboCall sent out earlier in the week telling all who the Keynote Speakers are. There was discussion then on upgrading the RoboCall database to make it current and put it in a non-unique format. Judy Mangold emphasized that we should call for volunteers at the end of the Meeting to help clean up. With the Agenda for the Annual Meeting decided, the Board then turned to a “checklist' of jobs that Laura brought and more assignments (see above) were given out. 

C. Attention then turned to the rest of the Board Meeting Agenda starting with Old Business. Joe        DiSabatino will start rehearsal in January for the Baba Birthday Play (“ Amore Divino en Portofino”). He has been advised to minimize displacement of events already scheduled on the Calendar, and Dennis will keep close contact with Joe to limit any disruption at TCC caused by rehearsals.. 

D. A date for the first meeting of the Program Committee was discussed and the possibility of doing it between Christmas and New Year's Day put forth (Christina Riley's schedule willing). : 

F: The Strategic Planning Meeting will be set at the January Board Meeting. No word has been heard from Merwan Mehta on resuming “The Future of the Baba Movement” discussion or about his coming to Myrtle Beach in December.  Dennis will touch base with Merwan.
G. The Board then went to Director Reports. Dennis related that he has spoken to Joe Perl by telephone and in person about the Mall's Renovation; TCC's continuance at it and the wisdom of building a Stage. Joe reported that the leasing people are meeting in NYC and he STILL doesn't know the full situation, but he does expect that the Mall will be re contracting our license, perhaps for a shorter than one year duration. Joe did stress he personally considers TCC an asset to the Mall and has appreciated some public events, like the music concerts, we've had.  Based on Joe Perl's assessment, the Board agreed it would be foolhardy to expend any substantive monies on a stage for TCC. John Leiter reported that the Mall sent its Rezoning Application to MSC, but Horry County has not scheduled any action yet. John indicated that MSC may have some concerns, especially related to the restrictive covenants it holds on the land.

H. Vice President, Angela Lee Chen, discussed Australian Bernard Buford's national tour across the U.S. (exact dates not known, but believed to be in Spring-Summer 2019) relating his and his family's meetings with Avatar Meher Baba. The matter of The Circle paying part of Mr. Buford's expenses (as other centers are doing) arose and what he would do at TCC for such monies. The larger question of The Circle's paying speakers and hosting Sahavas at TCC entered the discussion, which got quite spirited at times. Since The Circle has not had a policy of doing this in the past (though we have shared can donations with some presenters and, for our Annual Meeting, offered honoraria to speakers), there was concern on the President's part about how this would work, who would or would not get funded, precedents, staffing, etc. Angela, who has vast experience in organizing Sahavas, expressed confidence that she could organize these things, securing volunteers and outsourcing as necessary. .Because of the newness and complexity of this question, the Board ultimately decided to table it until we could do it justice and decide a course of action. In fact, the matter will probably form a core part of our Strategic Planning Session(s) or, perhaps, be tackled in a special meeting.

I. Secretary Laura Crabtree stated that she would play with the FlipCause Mobile App to see if we can check people into the Annual Meeting with it, and do some other things to get prepared for Saturday.

J. Treasurer Jeff Stearns reported that we had combined, total funds of $29,275.19. These include $5000.00 dedicated to the Stage Project, and $492.00 dedicated to the Scholarship Fund, leaving us AVAILABLE FUNDS of $23,783.19. Of these available monies, $1098.20 is in the General Fund and $22,684.99 in THE CIRCLE CENTER account. Jeff mentioned that when the General Fund Account balance goes below $1000.00, he will replenish it with another $1000.00 from THE CIRCLE CENTER account.  

K. Service Director, Ben Hay stated that we have not had much luck in getting newcomers to go to lunch or come for a welcome at TCC. He did indicate that we had some new folks (one who might be coming to the Annual Meeting) who might wish to be welcomed. He also reported that we might not need to use emergency monies to help a member of the Community who needed to move, putatively, because of the threat of violence from a neighbor. Jerry Edwards indicated that that person now had a temporary place to stay and has moved there so the matter is now moot. Ben then broached the concept of Children's Educational Programs at TCC as a means of expanding The Circle's service and appeal to younger families. The Board found this interesting and Ben will do some research and report back at the next Meeting.  

L. To applause from an appreciative Board, Steve Koren gave an account of the November Yard Sale: The Circle made a total of $811.00, and with the money and goods given to Jean Tresselt, who graciously hosted the Event, netted $761.00. One significant aspect of the Yard Sale was that we did not spend a great deal of time pricing things. We simply quoted super-cheap prices to people, and they were extremely happy. Yet, we still made money and only had four small boxes of stuff to give to Good Will at the end of the day. Next year, we will have a bit more information on The Circle of Friends to acquaint folks with us. More fundraising events will be planned with the Program Committee.
M. Dennis Wolterding gave the account of The Programming Committee. Christina Riley requested that our Secretary send out a one-time broadcast e-mail allowing people to respond directly to Christina to be reminded about The Circle Cinema. Christina's language for the e-mail was a follows:   “The Circle Cinema Foreign Film Series presents internationally award-winning films that touch spiritually-oriented themes, including both fiction and documentaries, showing every other Saturday night at The Circle Center. Would you like to receive a reminder e-mail a few days before the film night? You will receive a short-sentence e-mail every other Wednesday, to remind you of the upcoming Saturday film. If you would like to receive this regular reminder e-mail, click below and say, YES, REMIND ME!”
The Board approved Motion 2 to do this. Then, Dennis asked the Board, for Christina, about whether we want to do any events at TCC on Christmas and New Year's Day. Since the Mall is closed on Christmas, that possibility is moot. Moreover, the Board felt that New Year's activities at the Meher Spiritual Center were quite sufficient. Christina also brought up event possibilities for Valentine's Day and Amartiti. Those will be considered at the January Board Meeting. 
N. Other reports were brief. The Volunteer Schedule for December-early January was passed around. The Community Outreach Director considered floating some movie ideas past Christina Riley to see if different cinema themes might be effective. John Leiter emphasized that he sent us the Video Release and the President will confer with Robin Vogel over it. John and Mary Leiter also invited all those present to a breakfast and Christmas Songfest on Sunday, December 9th. 

O. Dennis, Don McBride and the Board discussed working with Chris Ott on some new ideas to sparkle up the Newsletter; some floated were submissions of Baba Quotes (with Chris choosing which one to print); a photo identification puzzle (who, what, where) with the answer printed in the next Newsletter—possibly with prizes. Ben Hay even considered showing baby photos of Baba Lovers with a “guess the parents theme.” Board members will contact Dennis with any additional ideas. 
Adjournment:  The Meeting was adjourned with the Beloved God Prayer and by Acclamation at 8:59 p.m.
December 6, 2018 Draft Minutes Respectfully Submitted By Dennis Jan Wolterding to the Board for Approval
_________________________ 

Dennis Jan Wolterding

APPENDIX TO DECEMBER 6, 2018
Draft Agenda AMBCOF Board Meeting December 6, 2018—7PM

THE CIRCLE CENTER
I.
Opening: Baba’s words, moment of silence
II.
Reading of Norms
1. Start and end with remembering Baba 

2. Participate fully   

3. Respect each other  

4. Work as a team / no silent disagreements 

5. Be careful of using generalizations  

6. Seek solutions beyond your own 

7. Find joy in what you are doing.  

8. Maintain your humor   

9. Remain focused on the task                   

9. a. No cell phones  9. b. No side conversations   9c. No shifting focus

10.  Keep all private information private.

11. Start & End on time and with Baba (7 - 8:30p)
III.
Approval of Previous Minutes (November 1, 2018)
IV.       Reports of Officers/Directors  (See Assignments in Appendix)
-- President’s Report  (New Talk with Joe P. on Stage; Newsletter; Programming Matters; “Can Speech”  )
-- Vice President’s Report (Angela L. C.--Bernard Bruford Matter ) 
-- Secretary’s Report  (Laura C. : Are we all clear on FlipCause?; Checklist for Annual Meeting)

---Treasurer's Report (Jeff S. : Give us the good news)

---Service Director's Report (Ben H. and You Can't Give it Away)

---Fundraising Report (November 3 Yard Sale Results;
---Program Committee Report (C. Riley's Initiatives & Proposed Motion on Circle Cinema) 
---Community Outreach Etc. (Don)

-- Director at Large/Volunteer Coordinator (Judy M.; November [sic] Volunteers)
---Director at Large (John L).)

VI.
Old Business 
ANNUAL MEETING—QUORUMS; REGISTRATION & FINAL DETAILS

BABA BIRTHDAY PLAY---REHEARSAL AND OTHER MATTERS

PROGRAMMING COMMITTEE—SET FIRST MEETING & WORK FLOW

STRATEGIC PLANNING—SET FIRST MEETING.

Future of the Meher Baba Movement

Art and Decor at Circle—Progress or lack thereof
VI.

New Business

A 
Newsletter Survey


B.
Programming & Sahavas Ideas and Considerations (Angela Chen)


C.
Do We Want Christmas/New Year's Events at THE CIRCLE CENTER?
NOTE: ADDITIONAL AGENDA ITEMS FOLLOW NOVEMBER ASSIGNMENTS
ASSIGNMENTS FROM THE NOVEMBER 1, 2018 MEETING 
a. Per discussion of the Board and Chris Ott, Dennis Wolterding will contact Christina Riley to let her know of the new policy that all items in The Circle News (exclusive of President's Report) must be no longer than 120 words and that, for the Circle Cinema announcements, only the current and one upcoming film will be displayed (in the appropriate newsletter area).

b. Steve Koren and Jeff Stearns will set up tables tomorrow (November 2nd) for the Yard Sale at Jean Tresselt's.

c. Steve, Dennis Wolterding (till noon), Jeff S. and Judy Mangold will be at Jean Tresselt's on Saturday, November 3rd for the Yard Sale. Steve will call Emily Meyer to see if she will help. Jeff will bring cash on hand.

d. Laura will resend to the Board the Agenda for the 2017 Annual Meeting and the Minutes taken there. 

e. Dennis will talk to Jerry Edwards and Gary Assadourian about music for the 2018 Annual Meeting on December 8th. 

f. Dennis will speak to Joe Perl in mid-November about the status of the Myrtle Beach Mall/CIRCLE CENTER and whether we should build the stage, etc. .
ANNUAL MEETING ASSIGNMENTS:
g.  Laura Crabtree and Judy M. will staff the Registration Desk at the Meeting.

h. Angela Chen will run the raffle tickets--6 for $5.00; 12 for $10.00

I. Gary Assadourian will do dinner music (food will be delivered at 4:45 p.m. and dinner start at 5:00 p.m.) during registration and dinner.

j. Angela Chen will do the Welcoming Remarks and open the Meeting.

k. Steve Koren (?) will ask for approval of the 2017 Annual Meeting Minutes

l.  Don McBride (?) will present the plaque to Jerry Edwards (President Emeritus Sempiternum)

m. Jeff Stearns and Don McBride will tend to the food with help from other Directors. 

n.  Laura will serve as Proxy Agent and solicit a member of the Circle to help count ballots while Jerry Edwards and Avatar Blue perform. Dennis W. will explain the Ballot Procedure.

o. Jeff S. and Don M. will set up the tables ahead of time for the Meeting. 

p. Judy will be in charge of decorations but can solicit help of others, including Katherine Cox. 

q. Don McBride will setup and decorate the Christmas Tree. 

r.  Ben Hay will introduce Eruch Adams and the Keynote Speakers.

s. Angela Chen will do the raffle pulling and final prize drawing.  

t. John Leiter will make a motion to adjourn and do the Beloved God Prayer at closing.
u. All available Directors will help serve dessert and greet folks, etc.
The following items were submitted by Angela Chen and Christina Riley for consideration at the Meeting:

FROM ANGELA CHEN:
As you know, Alan Talbot is organizing the nationwide tour for Bernard Bruford. He needs $2000 for Myrtle Beach travel and accommodation... He was very much hoping the Circle of Friends would help raise those funds. How do we go about doing this?
FROM CHRISTINA RILEY:
dennis,

Please be sure to put the motion / request for the film-night reminder e-mail, on the BOARD MEETING AGENDA. You said you would do this and you did not do it. Again, it is a call for those who want an e-mail reminder every other week sent by me. Here's the text, again, of the initial e-mail to be sent out by Laura to the full list:
Subject Line:
SPECIAL FOREIGN FILM SERIES AT THE CIRCLE CENTER !
Body Text in E-mail:
The Circle Cinema Foreign Film Series presents internationally award-winning films that touch spiritually-oriented themes, including both fiction and documentaries, showing every other Saturday night at The Circle Center. Would you like to receive a reminder e-mail a few days before the film night? You will receive a short-sentence e-mail every other Wednesday, to remind you of the upcoming Saturday film. If you would like to receive this regular reminder e-mail, click below and say, YES, REMIND ME!

Circle Cinema Foreign Film Reminder E-mail
( Laura, make the text above hyperlink to the e-mail address: CircleForeignFilm@gmail.com )
PROGRAMMING COMMITTEE REPORT (NOTES FROM CHRISTINA)
Please add the following items to the agenda for the December board meeting, under PROGRAMMING REPORT:

Fly-to-India Sweepstakes & Silent Auction

This will take place in the Spring, and I need to know the best date(s) based on what OTHER events are planned for the Spring that the board already has on the Circle Center calendar. Including: Baba Birthday play, CoF Birthday Gala Fundraiser, others???
--Valentine's Day Movies & Dance & Potluck (Thursday, February 14th)

Again there will be 3 or 4 movies, potluck casseroles & such, and pre-recorded dance music; it will start in the afternoon and go to Mall closing.
--Amartithi - the Programming Committee is soliciting suggestions from board members for event(s) / activities, held at the Circle Center (which will be coordinated with the Meher Spiritual Center's simultaneous programming) on the days around January 31
--Carol Wise Lecture Presentation on Aging and Dementia Issues for Family Caregivers (January)

--Charles Norris Lecture on Animals as Service Partners (January)

--Bobbi Bernstein "CD performance" and signing (December)

--Cathy Haas Riley "book lecture" and signing (December)
7

